MARLDON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting of Marldon Parish Council held on Monday 9th February 2015 at 7.30pm

MEMBERS PRESENT:


Cllrs:
Joinson, Veasey, Palk, Mrs Clarke, Thorp, Smith, Bygraves, Pennington, and Webber ;  C. Cllr Rowe.
ALSO PRESENT:
  10 members of the public and Clerk to the Council:  David Eeles
And Guest speaker Mr Tim Eley
Before the meeting started members of the public were able to voice their questions and concerns which would be dealt with during the meeting as appropriate.

Mr Eley, who is the volunteer co-ordinator for Torbay Borough Council, explained how he has dealt with the problems of ensuring that the activities of volunteers are covered by the Council’s insurance policy through the use of site risk assessments and a daily register of volunteers. He offered to make these available to the MEG volunteers. When he had finished the Chairman thanked Mr Eley for his contribution and outlined a three part way forward- 1) Get details of the DCC insurance policy and the Councils’ own policy; 2) Collect all other information such as Mr Eley’s system: 3) Have a meeting to decide policy. 

He then opened the meeting proper.

1(2.15)
APOLOGIES 
 Cllr Cox


2(2.15)    APPROVAL OF MINUTES
It was proposed by Cllr. Palk, seconded by Cllr. Veasey and unanimously AGREED that the January meeting minutes be approved as a true record and were accordingly signed off by the Chairman. 

3(2.15) MATTERS ARISING 
None

4(2.15) POLICE:
A number of items for December were reported from the police website involving incidents at Furzegood, Belfield Rise and Close, Smallwell Lane, Brockhurst Park, Branscombe Close and the petrol station.. 

It was noted that Sergeant Nikki Oakley, the Neighbourhood Team Leader at Totnes Police Station, had responded to our letter about the retirement of PCSO Paula Frain. She thanked us for our comments and informed that another PCSO who is currently on maternity leave will take over her role but in the meantime PCSO Gemma Finch will cover Marldon. As PC Nick Talbot has also moved on our new Neighbourhood Beat Officer (NBC) is PC Gary Addelsee. They have been asked to make contact with the Parish Councils to introduce themselves but she warned that as they are being asked to do more with less they will be unable to provide the same service as Paula did as they will have to cover a larger area. 
5.(2.15) REPORTS
COUNTY COUNCIL

C. Cllr Rowe reported that it has been quiet for ordinary members as the cabinet prepare the budget for next year. It is likely that the rates will be increased by 1.99% which is the maximum allowed before sanctions apply. The reduction in Central Government grant means there will be cuts in the transport subsidy which will save £24,000. She has been involved in the re-letting of some of the DCC-owned farm estates. There is a strong need for foster homes. Cllr Thorp asked about the possibility of the work on double yellow lines at West View and the school being done and it was AGREED to follow this up again with Mr Brunt, the Highways officer. 
DISTRICT COUNCIL 

D. Cllr Pennington reported:

1. The budget for 2015/16 will be decided at the Council meeting on 12 February there are two options to be debated:

a) Council tax freeze. i.e. £145.42 for a band D property and this will attract a government tax freeze grant of £57,789. Council Tax requirement would be £5,323,372.

b) Increase in council tax of 1.9% means Band D would be £148.18 p an increase of £2.76 per year= 5 pence per week. The Council Tax requirement would be £5,424,407.

2. Discretionary budget bid £10,000 to the C.A.B.

3. Savings by the council will be £2,170,600.

4. Council tax support grant for town and parish councils to be reduced by 10% which means for Marldon it will be £94.

5. The budget gap will be £408,000 and will be found from various savings.

6. The government grant- the settlement funding assessment- will be £3.156 million.

7. Local elections will be held on 7th May for the Government, District Councils and Town and Parish Councils. There will be a new ward for Marldon which will include Berry Pomeroy and Littlehempston. Nominations to be hand delivered by 4 PM on 9 April.

8. Green infrastructure plan- Alexis Higgins has responsibility- employed jointly by South Hams and Torbay Coast and Countryside Trust.

9. Alan Robinson the “chief executive” of the South Hams has retired and been replaced by Steve Jorden

MEG REPORT. 
To enable the issues about volunteer insurance cover for MEG workers to be discussed and include the MEG representatives present, the Chairman moved that standing orders be temporarily suspended and this was AGREED. It was agreed that there should be a further meeting when more facts had been established and in the meantime no work should be done on the public highways (roads). Robin Cox reported that he and Mr Bagget had met with Lisa Edmonds to discuss a suggested welcome sign at Five Lanes roundabout and it was agreed that it should be where the bus shelter used to be. She will check for utilities and needs a plan of what is proposed. Standing Orders were restored.
Members discussed the Broomhill bridleway. The Chairman said that the Land Registry showed the road and the Chairman had researched the 1989/9 Council minutes which revealed that the Council, with the support of SHDC, had asked DCC to designate the old ring road as a bridleway, but no evidence that this happened. In April 2013 Carolyn Davey told the Chairman that former road was not registered as a bridleway. John Halliday of DCC Highways said that only a short length at the entrance had been designated as bridleway and the rest was still designated as a road meaning that DCC should still maintain it. In order to clear the matter up the Chairman made two proposals which were seconded by Cllrs Thorp and Cllr Palk and duly CARRIED as follows:
1. Marldon Parish Council request Devon County Council to place on the Council Public Rights of Way committee agenda for 26 February 2015 or on 26 June the under-mentioned item:

Confirm that the area of land from Five Lanes Road in Marldon to Monkshaven which formerly comprised part of the old Torbay ring-road was designated by the County Council as a bridleway immediately behind Pembroke Park”

2. Item for S. Hams Highways and Traffic Orders committees on 17th of April.

“Investigate the area of land in Marldon behind Pembroke Park which formerly comprised the Torbay Ring Road and confirm that following the construction of the new ring road in 1990 the former highway from Five Lanes Road to Monkshaven was extinguished and turned into a bridleway”

6(2.15)  RESPONSE BY MR ROBINSON TO LETTER RE MOORVIEW PLANNING PROCEDURE SENT TO M.PLAYLE.
Mr Robinson’s letter had been circulated to members and the Chairman proposed that the letter below be sent back in reply: 
Mr Jordan Executive Director for Strategy and Paid Service.

South Hams District Service

Follaton House

Plymouth Road

Totnes   TQ9 5NE

Dear Mr Jordan

Marldon Parish Council complaint in regard to a number of issues concerning council and public procedure in connection with planning application Number 34/1513/14/RM on 30th of May 2014 “Application for reserved matters following outline approval 34/2184/13/0 for the erection of 37 no dwellings, associated open-space, landscaping etc. following outline approval 34/2184/13/0, Moorview, Marldon Devon.” Date of receipt of valid application: 30/05/214.

Please again refer to previous letters to Ms. M. Playle of 15 October 2014 and 14th of December 2014 in which we expressed our concerns in connection with the procedure involved in connection with the above mentioned application. Ms. Playle  did not reply to our letter of 14th of December.

Consequently we express our appreciation to Mr Robinson for taking up the issue and for replying by letter dated January 20.

However we remain concerned on various issues:

(1) The planning application was validated on 30 May 2014 and as we explained in our letter to Ms Playle of 15 October 2014 substantial changes were agreed within the application of a major nature between the applicant and the planning officers prior to the application receiving consideration by the Development Management Committee on October 1, 2014. The changes which were made to the application we listed in our letter to M. Playle of 15 October. None of those major changes was bought to the attention of the Parish Council or the wider public for consideration or comment. Neither were they advertised in the press.

(2) In her letter of reply of 4 November 2014 M Playle  stated “Due to the fact that these matters were controversial this needed further scrutiny by the District Council officers and other consultees.” She then further stated “It would not have been feasible to have advertised receipt of every revised drawing”. In our further letter to M. Playle of 14th of December 2014 we reiterated the above complaint and stated that we would not accept her conclusion as stated in her reply of 4th of November. We did not receive a letter of response from her. 

(3) With regard to M. Playle’s response to our complaint regarding lack of consultation on the Sect. 106 agreements and also Mr Robinson's response in his letter of 20th of January 2015 we again are unable to agree for previously stated reasons in letters to M. Playle. 

(4) Neither can we accept her response (letter 4th November) to our complaints on lack of consultation on Sect. 106 with the ward member. South Hams Council constitution is explicit sec 43 “whenever the Council undertakes any form of consultation on a local issue the ward councillor should be notified at the outset of the exercise”. This was not adhered to. 

Therefore we remain unconvinced that our previous complaints have been addressed.
Members debated this with some members feeling there was no point in continuing to protest, however others felt that it was worthwhile as a matter of principle even if the outcome could probably not be affected. Members voted 6 in favour, with 2 abstentions and Cllr Pennington not voting; the motion was thus CARRIED.
7(2.15)     PLANNING
.
34/2651/14/F: Erection of replacement dwelling at Upper Channel View- following a site visit in December  members agreed in January to raise objection to these plans on the grounds that it is not an existing dwelling. However since then the plans have been re-advertised and members looked at the issues again, with standing orders being temporarily relaxed to allow interjections from the applicant. A Certificate of Lawfulness had been issued in June 2013 but may not have been signed off by a senior officer. Cllr Veasey was not happy that proper surveys to go with the application had been done, and it was noted that this application, or very similar, had been refused twice before.  Cllr Pennington wants the application to go before a full planning Committee at SHDC and not be delegated. After a series of inconclusive votes the final one had two councilors in favour of refusal of the planning application, and two against, with the rest abstaining or not voting (TP). The clerk pointed out that the decision had been made at the last meeting and was already at SHDC so there was no point in further action at Parish level, it would have to be decided at SHDC.
34/0065/15/F retrospective app. For extension to garage and loft storage at Strainytor, Smallwell Lane.   NO OBJECTION
34/0224/15/F Fairhaven , Vicarage Road part retrospective app. For amendments to earlier permission and for alterations and extension to dwelling:  SUPPORT

It was noted that there was a proposal for slightly diverting Footpath 19 between the Totnes Road past the Beacon reservoir but as no more than a yard or two seemed to be involve no objections were raised, members voting in favour.
Note: Cllr Pennington did not vote on any planning motion.

8 (2.15)  CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk summarized correspondence received.
It was noted that the Totnes Road would be closed between 23rd-27th February for resurfacing during the daytime.

The proposal to celebrate 150 years of Marldon C. of E. Primary School was noted and it was AGREED to put this on the agenda for the March meeting and in the meantime for the Council to give its support to the organisers in their quest to raise funds for the events. 

Advance notice has been given of Ipplepen’s intention to walk their bounds and they request Marldon parishioners to join them- to go on next months agenda.

9(2.15) LEISURE and PUBLIC GROUNDS
  Cllr Clarke reported on MEG meeting held 11th February to discuss the insurance issues. 13 MEG members and councillors were present, including Cllrs. Pennington (who chaired the meeting), Webber, Cox, Thorp, Clarke and Robin Cox and M. Baggett. It was noted that the Council’s own insurance policy covers MEG members provided that the Parish Council “takes reasonable steps to prevent or minimize the risk of any damage, loss, injury or claim”. This would involve ensuring that generic or specific risk assessments were carried out for the normal tasks carried out by the group, and that no work occurred other than was authorized by the Council. The Parish policy was no more specific than that, but it was not known what the DCC policy stipulated and measures must be taken to find this out. It was also noted that work on roads should not be done unless the person was properly qualified and the new Road Warden scheme provided the framework under which volunteers could obtain the necessary training to work on the roads. 

There then followed a debate on the status of the bridleway beside Broomhill which it was hoped to clarify in the near future, using a proposition made by the Chairman which would be agreed at the next Parish Council meeting. 
Robin Cox sought approval for carrying out some work on the fence rail at Broomhill and this was AGREED. It was also AGREED to check the value of machinery held by MEG and ensure that it was insured. 
Members voted for a temporary suspension of MEG activities until the P3 insurance issue has been clarified.

10(2.15) HIGHWAYS AND MAINTENANCE
1. The issues at Compton which had been raised by Compton resident Mrs Oliphant- no satisfactory reply yet received.  
The following issues from previous months were still a concern:

2. Furzegood near the Scout Hut entrance. This was identified as a raised kerbstone in the middle of the  entrance to the scout hut car park entrance in Furzegood which could cause a hazard to pedestrians
Also potholes on Church Hill by the Church, Marldon Grove entrance, Moortown Manor
11(2.15)      FINANCE

The following payments were approved:-

Payments-  Main a/c:                                                                                              £
   Clerk net salary and expenses January                                                          290.40

   Clerk PAYE                                                                                                      133.00

   SWW Allots                                                                                                    127.79

   SWW Meadow                                                                                                    8.92

   Chairmans’ Allowance                                                                                       110.00

   Gareth Jones for work at L’hempston (£48) and Marldon (£36)                      84.00

   Basketball post                                                                                               800.00

   Marldon Football Club                                                                                     773.00

   Brownies                                                                                                         227.00

   Konica Minolta  photocopier (60%)                                                                   28.99

BANK ACCOUNTS  as at 30-1-2015 

Main Account:                      £23,538.57

P3     Account:                         £25.16

Environment Account :            £197.52

NS&I Investment Account  Balance at 31.1.2015:       £20,640.40 (gross interest p.a.=£153)

12(2.15)      MATTERS UNDER REVIEW.
 None
      
13(2.15) BUSINESS at the DISCRETION of THE CHAIRMAN   
14(2.15) CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS

Chairman asked members intentions at the forthcoming election.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
9th March 2015
Signed ……………………………………………………    Chairman                        9-3-2015
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